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HINCKLEY AND BOSWORTH BOROUGH COUNCIL

23 SEPTEMBER 2014 AT 6.30 PM

PRESENT: MR JG BANNISTER - MAYOR
MR K NICHOLS – DEPUTY MAYOR

Mr RG Allen, Mr DC Bill MBE, Mr CW Boothby, Mr SL Bray, 
Mrs R Camamile, Mr MB Cartwright, Mrs T Chastney, Mr DS Cope, 
Mr WJ Crooks, Mr DM Gould, Mr PAS Hall, Mrs WA Hall, 
Mrs L Hodgkins, Mr MS Hulbert, Mr DW Inman, Mr C Ladkin, 
Mr MR Lay, Mr KWP Lynch, Mr R Mayne, Mr JS Moore, Mr K Morrell, 
Mr MT Mullaney, Mr LJP O'Shea, Mrs J Richards, Mrs H Smith, 
Mrs S Sprason, Mr BE Sutton and Miss DM Taylor

Officers in attendance: Steve Atkinson, Bill Cullen, Malcolm Evans, Emma Horton, Julie 
Kenny, Sanjiv Kohli, Karen Mason, Rebecca Owen, Sally Smith and Sharon Stacey

170 APOLOGIES 

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Batty, Bessant and Ward.

171 MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING 

It was moved by Councillor Bray, seconded by Councillor Moore and

RESOLVED – the minutes of the meetings held on 1 July and 2 
September 2013 be approved and signed by the Mayor.

172 ADDITIONAL URGENT BUSINESS BY REASON OF SPECIAL CIRCUMSTANCES 

The Mayor agreed to take three items of urgent business: changes to membership of 
committees, a petition from Councillor Morrell and a petition from Councillor Crooks. It 
was agreed that these would be taken immediately.

173 MEMBERSHIP OF COMMITTEES 

It was proposed, seconded and

RESOLVED – 

(i) Councillor Mayne be replaced by Councillor Hodgkins on the 
Finance, Audit & Performance Committee;

(ii) Councillor Hodgkins be replaced by Councillor Mayne on the 
Scrutiny Commission.

174 HOUSING POLICY PETITION 

Councillor Morrell was permitted to submit a petition with 358 signatures with the 
following title:

“We the Parishioners of Sheepy feel betrayed by current Government Housing Policies.

 The Parishioners & Parish Council recognised and agreed the need for more 
housing.
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 The Parish Council worked with Hinckley & Bosworth Borough Council to produce 
an agreed core strategy yet the Government is imposing housing numbers on 
Local Councils which far exceed the numbers laid down in the core strategy.

 The Localism Act was supposed to empower the local community yet local 
wishes and opinions are being ignored contrary to the Localism policy.

 The National Planning Policy Framework was supposed to protect the 
countryside from inappropriate development yet present Government policy is 
giving housing developers carte blanche to develop on valuable quality 
agricultural land.

 A rising population not only needs to be housed but needs to be fed and 
according to new research, Britain is running out of land for food and faces a 
potential shortfall of two million hectares by 2030.

We the Parishioners of Sheepy Magna and Sheepy Parva insist that the Government 
reconsiders this policy immediately and uses its leadership and influence over HBBC to 
remove the intent of using prime agricultural land for an unwanted expansion of the 
village which will, over time, completely destroy its character and which is very much 
against voters’ wishes!”

It was agreed that Councillor Morrell would raise the issue further under the Statement of 
Community Involvement.

175 PETITION AGAINST PLANNING APPLICATION 14/00435/OUT 

Councillor Crooks presented a petition with 434 signatures with the following title:

“We the undersigned wish to object to the proposed plan to build 450 houses known as 
‘Thrussel Meadows’ in Barlestone & Osbaston on the grounds of increased traffic, 
overdevelopment of the site and lack of facilities & amenities to support this type & size 
of major development.”

The petition was accepted and it was agreed that it would be passed to the Planning 
team.

176 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

No interests were declared at this stage.

177 MAYOR'S COMMUNICATIONS 

The Mayor briefly reported that he had attended many enjoyable events recently.

178 QUESTIONS 

The attached questions were asked in accordance with Council Procedure Rule 11.1 and 
answers provided. Supplementary questions were asked as follows:

(b) Councillor Moore asked if there had been an annual increase in car parking 
charges under the previous Conservative administration. In response it was 
stated that there had been annual increases as per the response circulated.

(c) Councillor Moore queried the position of the Council nationally with regard to 
Council Tax. In response it was reported that the authority was the ninth lowest.

(d) Councillor Camamile asked why other authorities could collect carrier bags whilst 
HBBC’s contractor could not. The Executive member explained that, whilst the 
contract had never included collection of carrier bags, they had taken them 
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anyway due to the high value of other recyclable materials in the bins. Due to the 
lower value of recyclable materials now, the contractor was not willing to take 
them under the current contract. It was explained that other authorities would be 
paying more for their contract and as such, carrier bags could be taken.

179 LEADER OF THE COUNCIL'S POSITION STATEMENT 

The Leader started his speech by sending his best wishes to Councillor Ward who had 
damaged his knee.

During his position statement, the Leader referred to progress on the Leisure Centre 
contract, work on the Bus Station site, difficult budget decisions needed for the future, 
the Earl Shilton and Barwell Area Action Plan consultation and forthcoming Executive 
consideration of the Strategic Housing Market Assessment and Mallory Park noise 
control.

180 MINUTES OF THE SCRUTINY COMMISSION 

The Chairman of the Scrutiny Commission introduced the minutes of recent meetings.

181 SOCIAL SERVICES ADAPTATIONS 

Members received a report which outlined increasing pressure on the Social Services 
Adaptations budget and requested a virement to address this. Members asked questions 
regarding the waiting list for adaptations, the average costs and the reasons for 
removing adaptations when a property is vacated. In response to these and other 
comments, the following points were made:

 The assessment process undertaken by Social Services was very lengthy as they 
were under-resourced

 The average cost of an adaptation was £862
 There was currently no waiting list for HBBC to carry out the work once a referral, 

specification and necessary permissions were received
 Whilst properties were advertised as having adaptations in place, it was important 

to ensure adaptations met the needs of the individual, and as such there were 
often no residents on the housing waiting list requiring that particular adaptation.

It was moved by Councillor Lynch, seconded by Councillor Bray and

RESOLVED – the virement of £100,000 from the Major Voids capital 
budget to the Social Services Adaptations capital budget be approved in 
accordance with financial procedure rules.

182 ANTI SOCIAL BEHAVIOUR LEGISLATION 

Council was informed of the new Anti Social Behaviour (ASB) powers, the Community 
Trigger and Endeavour. During discussion reference was made to the lack of resources 
within the Police, the increased perception of anti social behaviour and the excellent 
work of Endeavour. It was moved by Councillor Bill, seconded by Councillor Witherford 
and

RESOLVED – 

(i) The provisions of the Anti-social Behaviour, Crime and Policing 
Act 2014 be noted and powers be delegated to the Deputy Chief 
Executive (Community Direction) and authorised officers to take 
action under Part 4 of that Act;
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(ii) The ASB policy be approved;

(iii) The Community Trigger detailed in the report be noted;

(iv) The work of the Endeavour team in tackling a wide range of 
Community Protection issues and improving public confidence be 
noted and commended.

183 ACTIVE HINCKLEY 

Members were informed of a new externally funded cycling and walking scheme called 
‘Active Hinckley’. During discussion, Members referred to walking and cycling initiatives 
set up by other local employers, including the bus station developer. It was moved by 
Councillor Cope, seconded by Councillor Bray and

RESOLVED –

(i) the securing of external funding be welcomed;

(ii) the creation of income and expenditure budgets of £45,000 for 
2014/15 and £65,000 for 2015/16, to be funded from the external 
grant via the Department of Transport’s Local Sustainable 
Transport Fund and issued by Leicestershire County Council, be 
approved.

184 STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS 

The Statement of Accounts and Annual Governance Statement for 2013/14 was 
presented to members. The Chairman of the Finance, Audit & Performance Committee 
reported that the Auditors were happy with the documents and she thanked the Finance 
team for their hard work. It was moved by Councillor Lynch, seconded by Councillor Bray 
and

RESOLVED – 

(i) The Statement of Accounts for the year 2013/14 be approved;

(ii) The expected ‘unqualified’ audit opinion be noted.

185 BUDGET STRATEGY 2015/16 

The Budget Strategy 2015/16 was presented to Council in conjunction with the 
Statement of Accounts and the New Homes Bonus reports also on the agenda for this 
meeting. It was moved by Councillor Lynch, seconded by Councillor Bray and by majority

RESOLVED – the Budget Strategy 2015/16 be approved.

186 NEW HOMES BONUS 

Members received a report which provided information on the levels of funding to parish 
councils by the Borough Council. Attention was drawn to the supplementary agenda 
which contained a recommendation from the Finance, Audit & Performance Committee 
that the New Homes Bonus allocation to parish councils be withdrawn with effect from 
2015/16.
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Several Councillors expressed concern regarding the removal of funding to already 
struggling parishes. It was highlighted that the forwarding of New Homes Bonus monies 
to parishes was discretionary and that HBBC was the only authority in Leicestershire 
who did this and it had been made clear from the outset that it was never intended to be 
relied upon by parishes.

The provision of Council Tax Support to parishes was discussed, and it was agreed that 
there was currently no intention to remove this, and it would only be removed as a last 
resort.

It was moved by Councillor Lynch, seconded by Councillor Bray and by majority

RESOLVED – 

(i) The significant level of discretionary support provided to parish 
councils and the Special Expenses Area to date be noted;

(ii) In light of the requirement contained in the Medium Term Financial 
Strategy to consider removal of the New Homes Bonus in order to 
ensure minimum general fund balance levels from 2015/16 
onwards, the ending of all payments of New Homes Bonus to 
parish councils and the special expenses area from 2015/16 be 
approved;

(iii) The ongoing provision of Council Tax Support funding to parish 
councils be approved.

187 MIDDLEFIELD LANE SITE DISPOSAL 

A report seeking to dispose of the Middlefield Lane site was presented to Council. A 
member asked whether it would be a good idea to market the site with outline planning 
permission as had been done previously with another site. In response it was felt that 
there would be not benefit to doing so, but if no suitable tenders were received this would 
be reconsidered. Concern was also expressed that the site had been considered for 
council housing, but it was felt to be too large and too expensive. It was moved by 
Councillor Lynch, seconded by Councillor Bill and

RESOLVED – 

(i) The use of a formal tender process for marketing and disposal at a 
figure of not less than £2.2m be approved;

(ii) Authority to accept a tender and dispose of the land at a value not 
less than £2.2m be delegated to the Deputy Chief Executive 
(Corporate Direction).

188 EARL SHILTON & BARWELL AREA ACTION PLAN 

Council gave consideration to the Earl Shilton & Barwell Area Action Plan. It was 
reported that the Inspector had recommended modifications which had been 
incorporated. During discussion, the following points were raised:

 The need to avoid over-provision of affordable flats in Earl Shilton
 the importance of bringing the employment land into use early in the Barwell SUE 

development
 concern regarding Mill Lane in Earl Shilton becoming a ‘rat run’ and the need to 

avoid heavy lorries using that road
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 the position regarding town centre regeneration for Earl Shilton
 the viability claim from developers of Barwell SUE regarding the affordable 

housing provision.

In response to comments made, the Leader explained that planning permission for 
Barwell SUE had not been issued, as he was not yet satisfied that the commitments 
would be delivered and permission would not be issued until an agreement that was the 
best possible for the area had been reached.

It was moved by Councillor Bray, seconded by Councillor Bill and

RESOLVED – 

(i) the conclusions and recommendations of the Planning Inspector of 
the Earl Shilton and Barwell Area Action Plan be noted;

(ii) the Earl Shilton and Barwell Area Action Plan be adopted.

Councillor Lay left the meeting at 8.45pm.

189 STATEMENT OF COMMUNITY INVOLVEMENT 

Members received a report on the findings of the Statement of Community Involvement 
(SCI) Consultation Statement and resulting modifications. At this point, Councillor Morrell 
spoke on his petition (minute 174 refers) which called for the Government to reconsider 
its intention to expand the villages of Sheepy Magna and Sheepy Parva, using 
agricultural land.

It was moved by Councillor Bray, seconded by Councillor Bill and by majority

RESOLVED – 

(i) The findings of the Statement of Community Involvement (SCI) 
Consultation Statement and resulting modifications to the final SCI 
be approved;

(ii) The publication of the SCI to inform plan-making and decision-
taking be approved.

190 MOTIONS RECEIVED IN ACCORDANCE WITH COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULES 13.1 
AND 13.2 

Councillor Gould, seconded by Councillor Hulbert, proposed the following motion:

The council notes:
- It has been estimated that the UK Treasury loses as much as £12 billion to tax 

dodging by multinational companies every year. Developing countries lose three 
times more to tax dodging than they receive in aid each year – enough to give a 
basic education to the 57 million children currently missing out.

- The UK has a particular responsibility to end tax dodging, as it is responsible for 1 
in 5 of the world’s tax havens in the British Overseas Territories and Crown 
Dependencies.

- The use of tax havens by UK companies is rife, with 98 of the FTSE 100 
companies routinely using tax havens.

- Large multinational companies pay as little as 5% in corporate taxes globally, 
while smaller businesses pay up to 30%.
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This council believes:
- As a local authority we have a duty to provide the best possible public services.
- Our ability to provide quality local services would be significantly enhanced by the 

increased revenues from the government tackling tax dodging.
- All who benefit from public spending should contribute their fair share.
- The UK must take a lead role in creating a fairer tax system and combatting tax 

dodging.

This council resolves:
- To support the campaign for tax justice, supporting the motion:

“While many ordinary people face falling household income and rising costs of 
living,
some multinational companies are avoiding billions of pounds of tax from a tax
system that fails to make them pay their fair share. Local governments in 
developing
countries and the UK alike would benefit from a fairer tax system where 
multinational
companies pay their fair share, enabling authorities around the world to provide
quality public services. The UK government must listen to the strength of public
feeling and act to end the injustice of tax dodging by large multinational 
companies,
in developing countries and the UK.”

Following discussion, it was unanimously

RESOLVED – the above motion be sent to HM Treasury.

(The Meeting closed at 8.55 pm)

MAYOR


